Hilperton Village Club

Minutes of an Annual General Meeting held on 23rd October 2012
Hilperton Village Hall Club

Minutes of a Committee Meeting held on 16th October 2012

1. Opening of the meeting, Present & Apologies

Tessa Harding took the Chair and John Corfield was Secretary.
Tessa welcomed everyone and opened the meeting at 8:30pm.
A list of members who attended is appended.

No apologies were received.
2. Confirmation of a quorum (five Club members)

Confirmed

3. Receive and confirm the minutes of the 2011 AGM.

Acceptance of the minutes of the 2011 AGM as a true record were proposed by Gerald Butcher and seconded by Janice Burch. There were no objections.

4. Presentation of Chairpersons report.

Tessa Harding explained that she had only recently taken on the role of Chair but was pleased to report that the Club is in a better situation that it was at the start of the year. The Club has gone from strength to strength and she is optimistic for its future.

5. Presentation of the clubs financial accounts for the year and election of Auditor(s).

In the absence of a Treasurer (the post having remained vacant) John Corfield summarised the situation as at 31st May 2011, being the end of the Club’s financial year. A number of negative trends had results in an overall trading deficit of £2751.65. The takings had been down by 4%, the profit on sales had dropped by 6%, the wages bill had increased by 6% (albeit a 3% offset had come from hall event payments) and the closing stock was down by £1400. However, on the positive side, the Club had not gone into debt, is still financially viable and is currently looking comparatively healthy.

When the Club had been separated from the Hall charity in 2005/6 it had been credited with capital of £3666 from the Hall. Over the following years this had not been fully repaid and currently the Club is carrying a debt of £2752 to the Hall which is identified as a long term liability.

In response to questions from the floor it was acknowledged that if the Club pays over all its profit to the Hall at the end of each financial year then it has only stock to support its business continuity and would be left in a weak position every year. It was not felt that price increases would provide an answer and as the Hall is a charity and has to charge ‘the going rate’ then a reduction in rent is not an option. It was accepted that the Hall and Club will need to reach an agreement on how this risk to the Club can be mitigated.

For several reasons the accounts had not yet been signed by the Club Committee and this will be done at the first meeting of the new Committee. It was proposed that, due to the nature of the Club and its turnover, there is no need for the accounts to be audited and this was not contested. Janice Burch proposed that the accounts be accepted and this was seconded by Gerald Butcher. There were no objections.

6. Presentation of clubs projected financial situation for the forthcoming year and the setting of the subscription.

John Corfield stated that the Club has a current trading surplus of £2400 but, due to the difficulty in budgeting and making financial projections for the Club, it was not possible to offer a year end forecast.

The Club Committee had proposed that the subscription should not be increased from its current £6 per person and there were no proposals from the floor that it should be. Therefore the Club membership subscription will remain at £6.

7. Election of people to fill vacant places on the management committee.
The following nominations had been received by the secretary not less than fourteen days before the AGM:

a. Pam Turner nominated as “Treasurer”, seconded by T Harding/S A Morris

b. Julie Butcher nominated as “Member”, seconded by M Stefanoski

c. Daniel Hall nominated as “Member”, seconded by N J Braine

Those present were asked if there were any objections to the appointment of the above people. There were none, but Pam Turner was asked to clarify why she was wanted to take on the Treasurer’s role. Pam replied that she wouldn’t say that she particularly wanted the role but felt that her experience and financial expertise could have benefit. Pam felt it would be a shame if the facility were not maintained and whilst events and trade was up and the bar well run and stocked, nevertheless turnover is worrying and needs to improve. Basically Pam said she would like to help and generally support our collectively working together.

As the nominations were uncontested the three people were duly elected.

8. Proposal of Honorary Members

Honorary Members receive full the benefits of membership but do not need to pay a subscription. The outgoing Committee had proposed no honorary memberships and there were no proposals from the floor.
9. Any other business brought before the meeting which has been submitted to the secretary not less than seven days prior to the AGM
The following items (a to i) were amendments to the existing Club Constitution proposed by Ernie Clark. They were addressed in turn.
a.  “Para one, line two. Delete the word ‘nightly’. REASON. It is not accurate and conflicts with rule 11 which states that the VHC does not open on Christmas Day. Also, it could prevent the VHC from opening on, say, Sunday lunchtime and obstruct the VHC committee from making commercial decisions relating to opening days/hours. It also does not allow for the fact that HVHMC can, under the signed agreement between the two parties, give the VHC notice that the lounge will not be available for their use.”

“Para five. ‘Initial Management Committee’. Delete the word ‘Initial’. REASON. The word is no longer appropriate.”

These two changes were readily accepted as logical amendments and were seconded by Denise Harvey and Gerald Butcher. There was a general vote in favour with no abstentions.

b. “All members and Officers of the Committee shall retire at the Annual General Meeting but may offer themselves for re-election.”
There were two opposing views from the floor with support for the proposal being based on custom and practice plus presenting an opportunity for the committee to be renewed on a regular basis. Those against the proposal presented the view that ‘signing up’ for more than one year gives a degree of stability and reduces change for change sake. A vote was taken with 9 in favour, 6 against and 2 abstentions. The proposal was therefore not carried.
c. “The quorum for committee meetings will be four persons with not more than 45% of those present being in receipt of remuneration (or honorarium) from the Club.”
Ernie Clark requested that the 45% be changed to 50% and explained the reasoning for his proposal. There was little discussion with the proposal being readily seconded and a vote resulted in 18 in favour, no aginst and 1 abstention.
d. “Remunerated bar staff (i.e. employees) must be 18 years of age, or over, but do not have to be members of the Club. If they wish to be members they are responsible for paying their own membership subscription fee in the same way as any other Club member.”
After a short discussion Ernie Clark withdrew this proposal
e. “The agenda for committee meetings, the Annual General Meeting and any Extraordinary General Meetings, will be prominently displayed in the lounge bar at least seven clear days before the meeting.”
Whilst it was accepted that Committee members could be approached with questions prior to a meeting, it was pointed out that the proposal negates the need for guesswork and can do little harm. The proposal was seconded by Pam Turner and the vote in favour was unanimous apart from 1 abstention.
f. “The quorum for both the Annual General Meeting and any Extraordinary General Meetings will be seven members.”
It was quickly agreed that this is logical, the proposal was seconded by Julie Butcher and the vote in favour was unanimous apart from 1 abstention.
g. “The secretary will be compelled to call an Extraordinary General Meeting on receipt of a request signed by at least one quarter of all fully paid up Club members or ten fully paid up club members, whichever is the lower figure, or upon the written demand of the Chairman.”
Discussion centered on the driver for an EGM being typically something of a serious matter and that 10 is a very low number to represent the wishes of the membership (currently being nearly 200). It was agreed that the proposal would be changed to read “…. or 25 fully paid up members” and this was seconded by Roger Hammons. All present voted in favour.
h. “Any changes to the wages of club staff will be advised at the next Annual General Meeting.”
Ernie Clark withdrew this proposal.
i. “Changes to the Club Constitution may only be made following a proposal passed by a majority of members present and voting at either the Annual General Meeting or an Extraordinary General Meeting.”
There was general agreement that this is logical, the proposal was seconded by Sonja Kotevska and the vote in favour was unanimous.
j. “I seek clarification regarding payments to bar staff. If a HVC employee is paid for an evening shift (19.45 – 23.15), does that employee receive any additional payment if s/he serves, via ‘the hatch’, non-members using the hall? If so, why is the extra payment made? What is the justification for doing so?”
Ernie Clark withdrew this question.
10. Any other business deemed relevant by the chairperson (eg questions from the floor).

Ernie Clark ‘seized the moment’ following item 9j and asked for those present to consider the need for volunteers to serve behind the bar at hall events. He explained that there is currently a group of 6 people and more would be very welcome.

Julie Butcher stated that she did not wish to raise an AOB item as such but wished to feedback to Ernie Clark that whilst she had been somewhat negative towards his list of proposals, she appreciated that his intentions were well meant and felt it had been a positive contribution to the AGM.

11. Closure of meeting

Tessa Harding closed the meeting at 9:20pm.
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